
Hello 2024!
In just a couple of months, we’ll have forgotten 
about the cold and snow, and FLYING will resume!
Meeting Schedule

SNHRCC Meetings are held on  the 
second MONDAY of each month.

Summer meetings (June, July, August, 
September) are held at our flying field. 
Thye being at 7 pm during the sum-
mer to allow a time of flying while the 
members are all together.

Winter meetings (October - May) are 
being held at 7 pm in the Community 
Room of the Litchfield Fire Depart-
ment, 10 Liberty Way, Litchfield, NH
Last page of this issue has a map of 
the parking.

The Bull Sheet is published by the 
Southern New Hampshire Radio 
Control Club (SNHRCC), Inc., a non-
profit Academy of Model Aeroanautics 
(AMA) Chartered Club #408, for the 
promotion of building and flying of 
Radio Controlled (RC) model aircraft.

Message from the President -		  Page 2
Secretary’s Report - 		  Page 3
Space holder			   Page 4
From the Editor -         		  Page 5

Some R/C History -			   Page 6                         

In This Issue...

Next Meeting is January 8, 2024 at the 
Litchfield Fire Station Community Room

7:00 PM Sharp!

Thought for the Month ...

Gravity isn’t just a good idea... 
It’s the LAW!

Bull Sheet

Club Winter Building Project

This club project is based on the North-
east Aero TrainAir.  This one is scaled 
down to .049 size.  It spans 36 inches, 
and can be built with either glow power 
or electrics. Printed plans for the TrainAir 
.049 were distributed to interested mem-
bers at the December meeting.  The CAD 
work has been completed, and the parts 
are ready to be laser cut now.  A proto-
type kit will be available for inspection at 
the January meeting.  If you are inter-

ested in having a kit, and cannot attend the 
meeting, please contact Taylor at taylor@
soaringstuff.com.  The estimated cost of 
the kits will be $25.00. 

This could be a lot of fun, particularly if 
we have a small swarm of the little beasts 
flying around at the same time. Don’t be 
bashful... Step up and join the fun!



Greetings Folks!

	 Happy New Year!  I hope you all have some great plans for fly-
ing in 2024, and maybe have some awesome stuff on the bench for the 
spring.

	 Everybody, please thank and welcome our new newsletter editor 
Taylor Collins!  Taylor, we really do appreciate you stepping up to do 
this.  I also want to thank Ken Schroeter for his hard work on this 
excellent newsletter these past 5 years.

	 At this coming meeting, we will have some updates on the efforts 
to keep our field instead of it becoming a solar farm.  Look out for an-
other email from us with just these details as well.

	 See you Monday at the Litchfield Fire Department!

- Cody

A Message From The President

Cody

Club Officers
• President

Cody Wojcik
Fremont, NH
603.479.3799

• Vice President
Mark Auclair

Windham, NH
781.910.1241

• Secretary
John Hayes

Litchfield, NH
603.345.5604

• Treasurer
Ed van der Veen

Hudson, NH
603.247.3181

• Safety Officer
Brian Nadeau
603.566.6797

• Newsletter
Taylor Collins
505.301.2904

• Flight Instructors
John Hayes

603.345.5604



Southern NH Radio Control 
Club Meeting Minutes

Dec 11th, 2023

Litchfield Fire Community Room

Officers in attendance: Cody Wojick, Mark Auclair, Ed Vanderveen 
and John Hayes
Secretary’s and Treasurers reports were read and accepted.

Ed said the new bank account will be set up on Dec 12th so busi-
ness can continue.

Cody talked about his and John’s visit to the Nov 28th Select-
men’s
meeting where Cody presented, during public comment session, 
the new information about the club being granted use of the site 
by the 1999 Board of Selectmen in a unanimous vote. The Chair-
person of the current board said she was aware of this agree-
ment and that we committed multiple violations of the agree-
ment.

Cody described for the members the partition warrant article the 
club would file which would allow the voters to choose to allow us 
use of the landfill site.

Cody asked any Hudson resident members to contact the officers 
to sign,the partition.

Much discussion followed with Cody describing our process.

Ed mentioned the upcoming deliberative session where the resi-
dents can better understand the warrant.

John Marien suggested involving the school students to better 
our position.

John Hayes would write a letter to the editor on the Hudson 
times.

The meeting was adjourned.

The members enjoyed pizza and soda and had fun with a Yankee 
gift swap.

John 

“Once you have tasted 
flight, you will forever 
walk the earth with your 
eyes turned skywards.”

• Leonardo Da Vinci



2002 Weight Lifting Event

2023 F5J Sailplane Event



Editor’s Chicken Scratchings
I’m not quite sure what happened, but somehow I woke up and found myself as your new Editor of the Bull 
Sheet.  First and foremost, let me thank Ken Schroeter for the fine job that he’s done as Editor, and for handing 
over a well organized set of files, bits and pieces that I can use to build future issues.

Being a publication editor requires someone who can reed, rite, and spel reel gud.  I’m not sure that I qualify, but 
I will attempt to do this job in the best manner possible, at least until someone else steps up and says that they 
want the job.

And rest assured that I will need YOUR help with providing content for the Bull Sheet.  The purpose of a club 
like SNHRCC is to share resources and information. If you see something interesting, come up with a new idea, 
or would just like to share your latest project, please send it to me.

For this month’s Editorial column, I’d like to share some photos, and my heartfelt thanks to John Hayes, who 
agreed to come to the field on the Friday after Christmas, in the grayest, gloopiest conditions imaginable.  We 
had my 11 year old grandson Liam here for a visit from Chapel Hill, NC.  Liam is a VERY enthusiastic, budding 
R/C flyer.  I promised to let him have some “hands on” building experience, and he got to do some framing and 
covering on a Dave Thornburg Honker.  I understand that the Honker was a SNHRCC club project a few years 
ago, and John Hayes had a left over kit.  I did some preliminary pre-fabbing, and Liam picked up where I left off.

Here’s some photos from our slightly soggy adventure at Wagner Field.                                            -Taylor



The Very First Issue of R/C Modeler Magazine....

In 1963, the first proportional radios were coming out, replacing the vibrating reed radios of the time. With 
reed radios, having “simultaneous” control was considered a big deal.  You could enter an aileron input, and an 
elevaotro input at the same time!  Just as a point of reference, the Kraft proportional radio shown in the ad had 
7 circuit boards in the receiver, stacked tightly into an aluminum box. And according to www.inflationtool.
com, that $500 price tag in 1963 is the equivalent to $4,478 in today’s market ...     









The Reader’s Digest Version of Membership 
Requirements for the SNHRCC

To be a member of the SNHRCC, and fly “legally” at 
Wagner Field there are a few requirements.

First, you must belong to the Academy of Model 
Aeronautics.  AMA membership provides you (and the 
club) with liability insurance in the event of an acci-
dent.  No AMA?
No Fly!

Second, you must be a current member of SNHRCC.  
The club dues are based on a calendar year, and there 
is a membership renewal form in this newsletter.  You 
can print it out, fill out the required information and 
mail it in to the Treasurer with a check.

In recent years, the FAA has gotten involved in our 
modeling lives.  We’re now required to register our 
“drones”, either for sport and recreation purposes, or 
with a Part 107 license (for commercial purposes) 
which requires a written test.  You can complete the 
registration at www.faadronezone.  There is a one-
time $5.00 fee, and the registration is good for 3 years. 
The FAA will issue you a registration number, which 
you can use for all of your models.  The number is 
supposed to be displayed on each of your aircraft.   

The AMA is an FAA approved Test Administrator of 
the The Recreational UAS Safety Test.  The “test” is a 
set of slides explaining the knowledge base required, 
followed by a few “Keep doing it until you get it right” 
questions.  It is quite simple if you watch the slides, 
and it is all common sense stuff.  You will need to keep 
a copy of the certificate with you when flying.

Complete These Four Items and You are
“Good To Go” for another year’s Flying!
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